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Minutes of the Technology Subcommittee Meeting Held April 14, 2009

In attendance:

	Committee Members Present
	Others Present

	T. Keen, Chair
	M. Adkins
	K. Foskey

	K. Blessing
	G. Binford
	P. Hansen

	B. O’Neill
	J. Calhoun Jr.
	W. Hill

	R. Sterling
	N. Callaway
	C. Reynolds

	B. Vanderwende
	J. Cannon
	P. Sample

	S. Webb
	R. Carmine Jr.
	Beverly Severson

	Committee Members Absent
	B. Coleman
	Benjamin Severson

	R. Baldwin
	B. Finocchiaro
	R. Yoder

	
	
	

	Ex-Officios Present
	
	

	W. Rohrer, Jr.
	
	



This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman T. Keen called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m., and welcomed everyone in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes:

No minutes were introduced for approval.

Discussion and Action Items:
Review and Act on Winter Application Regulations and Wheat Production

B. Rohrer offered to summarize current regulations and how they apply to production:

· The definition of frozen as it relates to frozen ground is the top two inches of surface area receiving nutrients, where water has turned to ice for a period of 72 hours

· Where ice formation below 2” prevents the flow of moisture

Nutrient handling requirements:

· Anybody that has Nutrient Management Plan is supposed to apply nitrogen and phosphorus according to the Plan

· People who have plans, or are certified, or do not have plans (for land areas not required to have a plan) application of nitrogen and phosphorus fertilizer by anyone holding a certification of Nutrient Handler or a Nutrient Consultant certification of anyone required to be certified as required by the Nutrient Management Law are prohibited when one of the following conditions exist:

· The surface area of the application is impervious, such as sidewalks, roads, or other paved areas and the misdirected fertilizer is not removed on the same day of application (commercial fertilizer or manure) and

· The surface area is covered by snow or frozen, or the date of application is between December 7 and February 15

One formal complaint deals with early spring application on wheat…2 days before February 15 and the consultant and farmer involved feel pretty strongly that they had reasons to apply nitrogen on the wheat. Both parties felt that the wheat was in stress levels that justified the nitrogen application. (One easy solution would be to detail the application in the Nutrient Management Plan).

Subcommittee members were provided with a copy of Virginia Cooperative publication 4242006, which was looked at closely 2 years ago. This document suggests that application should not commence prior to March 01. The Commission moved the date back to February 15 in order to provide some flexibility. 

The Commission is being asked to reconsider the application date in response to the complaint mentioned previously. Discussion followed and the general consensus was that the February 15 deadline is fine. If a farmer needs to apply earlier than that, he needs to get consultant involved. He can also call the Nutrient Management Program office to help in fielding complaints, but it is not required by law.

The recommendation (with regard to formal complaint) was better communication and something in writing with Nutrient Management Consultant which would eliminate any concern, especially if only within a day or two of the February 15 deadline.

B. Finocchiaro representing Delaware Grounds Maintenance Society (DGMS) provided a handout to the Subcommittee (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes). His responsibility within the DGMS is to address pesticide, nutrient management, and other water issues.

The DGMS has about 90 company members, mainly those that are in the landscaping and lawn care business. They have always supported the Commission, and their members are encouraged to become certified Commercial Nutrient Handlers. The DGMS does not have the major lawn care companies as members.

The DGMS has the following concerns:

· Reasons for applying fertilizer after December 7

· In New Castle County, leaves start falling early in the month of November and continue through the month of December. It is difficult to apply fertilizer during this time as it would be full application on top of leaves. If the leaves were to be picked up, there would be no way to tell where the fertilizer would end up.

· A rainy November or an early snow would make it nearly impossible to complete applications by the deadline

· Many members do leaf cleanups and they choose to hold off on fertilizer applications until all cleanups are done

· Applications in late November and December help the lawn to green up in late winter or early spring

· Late application affords companies to get cleanups done and to give the lawns an early start

· Many landscapers fertilize bushes and trees during the winter to generate additional income as well as to relieve pressure in doing that type of fertilizing in the spring when other types of work must be done

· Reasons for applying fertilizer before February 15

· Delaware has significant weather changes regarding the upper and lower portions of the State

· Kent and Sussex Counties get warmer earlier than New Castle County

· Winters are becoming shorter, with less freezing of the ground

· In the past, the ground has been frozen until the third week of March which has made it difficult to get applications done in a timely manner

· Some companies wish to apply during this time to control crabgrass

· There are no pesticide regulations for pre emergents , and the Pesticide Division has been in existence longer than the Nutrient Management Commission

B. Rohrer explained the following process

· Extensive presentations from the University and it took at least 6 months to finalize regulations

· Research was provided which showed that nitrogen and phosphorus application during periods of dormancy of lawn grasses was not that effective, so the risk of runoff was much greater

· He will pass the concerns of the DGMS to the University, but he feels confident that the regulations are reasonable, and a lot of lawn care companies were a part of the preliminary discussions

· B. Rohrer offered to provide the DGMS with all preliminary reports that were part of the hearing process

· There was original concern about lawn care companies applying nitrogen and phosphorus into the winter on dormant turf grasses. The original date under consideration was Thanksgiving, but December 7 was the chosen deadline to accommodate the lawn care companies

· B. Rohrer explained that the dates correspond to the period of dormancy of the turf grasses, just as they correspond to a farmer applying fertilizer to crops that are dormant or done growing when nutrient uptake is very minimal. There may be some evergreens that would be an exception.

B. O’Neill stated that the removal of leaves was taken into consideration and that the process went on for about a year and a half. There were 4 public hearings, attended by the major players of the lawn care industry. The decisions were based on average temperatures and the original date was December 1 and was moved up to address that concern. To not have a date is a problem and several lawn care companies were represented in the public hearings and they said that extending to December 7 would give them ample time to cleanup prior to application.

B. Finocchiaro voiced concern that if the fertilizer is doing no good why are lawn care companies still permitted to apply pre emergents before February 15? He feels there should be the same concern about pesticide runoff.

B. Rohrer offered to attend a DGMS meeting and offered to try to have a representative from the Pesticide Division attend as well. They can explain the regulation process, share research and answer any questions.

T. Keen said that no dates would be changed at this point. He asked B. O’Neill to attend the meeting with B. Rohrer, since he represents the lawn care industry.

The question was raised whether lawn care companies are required to do soil samples prior to application of fertilizers.

B. Finocchiaro responded that in Delaware, it is not a requirement to sample every yard. Most companies conduct soil samples on new properties, and random properties in a development. Nitrogen and phosphorus are very expensive, and they are not used if there is no need to use them. There are companies that hydroseed in the winter, and are prohibited from fertilizing the hydroseed.

Dr. Binford explained that when fertilizer is put onto a plant after December 1, the plant is not taking up any of the nutrient. Whether the ground is frozen or not, if nitrogen is applied to plants on December 1 during the period of dormancy, nothing is being taken up. And, if there is precipitation after application, there is a risk of nutrients leaching into surrounding areas. Research actually showed that nutrients should not be applied after November 15 according to a study done in Connecticut. The target date of the Commission was actually December 1, but it was moved to December 7 to accommodate the lawn care companies. 

T. Keen again offered to have B.Rohrer and B. O’Neill attend one of the meetings to have an open discussion and to answer any questions the lawn care companies may have.
Review and Act on Nutrient Management Plan Summary for CAFO Reports

CAFO Advisory Group met with EPA a few weeks ago and there is a list of issues that will be discussed

· Public availability to look at a Nutrient Management Plan attached to a CAFO Permit

· The whole process of report the Nutrient Management Plan to the State 

· Regulations are clear that the Plan is part of the Permit

· The Plan needs to be housed within the Agency that issues the Permits

· EPA appears to be open to some alternatives and different ideas of what Plan must look like

Presently, the Program is receiving complete Nutrient Management Plans from those permitted as CAFOs. As more operations become permitted, there is an opportunity to devise a summary to be submitted in place of an entire plan. B. Rohrer distributed copies of the farmer’s Annual Report, which is a summary of what actually occurred and is reported to the State Office, which may satisfy the EPA. Another approach might be a one-page summary of a farm-gate mass balance: including acreage, soil samples, manure being generated, and manure or fertilizer being applied. Those amounts can then be compared to amount of crops to see if there is over application. The whole point of a CAFO Permit is to prevent over application which results in a discharge of nutrients. The Program asks those who sign an NOI (Notice of Intent) to submit their plan within 60 days, although the regulations only specify that the plan must be submitted.

T. Keen asked why farmers are now being asked to submit their entire plan, when in the future they may only be required to submit a summary. It seems unfair to him. If someone does not submit within 60 days, is the Program going to take action to obtain the plan?

B. Rohrer responded that legally, the entire plan must be submitted because that is what the regulations call for. Currently, there are 345 permits and the Program has limited resources. The permit holders have been sent a letter and there are currently plans on file for less than half of the permit holders. There are bigger problems to solve than to be tracking down plans, but at the same time there is a need to have a fair and equitable program.

EPA has approved the Program for at least a year and in the meantime, there is a list of about 10 issues that the Advisory Group is trying to work through with EPA. After the resolution of these issues, EPA will accept the Delaware CAFO Program as a bonafide CAFO Program. The Advisory Group, including Peder Hansen and Sally Kepfer, is meeting with EPA on April 24, and the concerns raised by Commissioner Keen can be brought forth at that meeting. The CAFO Regulations are Federal, although the Delaware CAFO Permit is fashioned much the same. The Federal Regulations state that the plan must be submitted with Permit, and Delaware requires that Plan be submitted within 60 days.

B. Coleman offered that the reason the Program is requesting the entire permit in the interim is the possibility of a hostile third party using FOIA to obtain information. 

T. Keen suggested the formation of a working committee that could come back to the Technology Subcommittee after discussion among all players.

B. Angstadt said that Maryland NRCS has a Nutrient Subcommittee that he chairs; Maryland is in a different situation than Delaware which adds to confusion. The Maryland Department of the Environment does not have the authority (from EPA) to do a general permit like Delaware does. He added that EPA approval comes with a whole new list of contingencies that must be accepted by Delaware. Following are some of the problems being experienced by Maryland:

· Who needs to be covered under a general permit; as well as who needed to file a Notice of Intent by February 27

· What is in a Nutrient Management Plan? It is not the regulatory plan; it is the 9 elements required by EPA

· The argument becomes what EPA will accept to address the 9 elements

· The NRCS standard for a Comprehensive Nutrient Management Plan (CNMP) is not being accepted by EPA at this point

· In Maryland, EPA has conceded that if a farmer has applied with Conservation District to have a CNMP done, it is a sign of good faith that he is trying to comply with 9 elements (even if it is going to take the Conservation District a year to produce the plan)

· EPA has a contract with North Carolina State through a contractor, RTI, with an assessment called Clean East; and EPA is trying to get farmers to volunteer for this environmental assessment in lieu of an NRCS CNMP

· EPA is having a meeting on April 28 with all 6 States within Region III to try and have all farmers within Region III having this Clean East environmental assessment done

· The question is whether or not EPA is going to accept this assessment as compliance with 9 elements

· EPA is trying to force the Clean East assessment because there are not enough certified plan writers available to handle all of the required CNMPs

· There is more involved than just creating a one page summary to satisfy the EPA

S. Kepfer added that NRCS still doesn’t know which BMPs must be included within CAFO strategies to meet EPA guidelines.

B. Angstadt offered that this becomes a concern for Delaware if all CAFOs must now submit CNMPs. Two areas of concern are how fast plans must be submitted and who is going to pay for them as CNMPs can be quite expensive. Out of State writers are currently quoting prices at $5,000-$8,000 per farm to write a CNMP. Maryland NRCS is trying to use EQIP funding to cover CNMP preparation costs, but EPA has not accepted this at the Regional level. It may have to be resolved at the National level.

B. Coleman stated that the CAFO rule does not specify a CNMP; therefore, Delaware is not obligated to require that farmers must have a CNMP. The farmer must have a plan that addresses the 9 elements required by EPA. Since a CAFO deals with livestock, there must be some type of animal waste plan as well which addresses things like manure generation. If a farmer has crops and applies any type of manure or wastewater (even that not generated by his own farm), the plan must address the application of that manure or wastewater.

B. Angstadt said that he is trying to push (in Maryland) the CNMP being accepted by EPA as satisfactory to address the 9 required elements. By using the CNMP, the farmer can use EQIP funding to develop and implement it. EPA envisions the Conservation Districts enforcing the implementation, and they cannot enforce without some sort of standard, which is why he is trying to suggest that EPA accept the CNMP as the standard. Anyone wishing to be covered under a general permit after February 27 is considered to be a new source. New source review must show that the new source is having zero discharge. Now the debate becomes what are the requirements by EPA for the comprehensive review which encompasses the production area, and land application. Hank Zygmunt and Dave McGuigan have said at if there’s one molecule of nitrogen on the roof and it rains, this has to be captured as polluted water. So they are trying to negotiate two ponds on each farm; one for clean water and one for water that has been contaminated by even one molecule of nitrogen or phosphorus. Maryland Department of the Environment and EPA Region III want to negotiate engineering standards for new source review, outside of the NRCS standard. This standard would come into play any time you want to renovate, or build a new poultry house; or if you want to obtain financing for such projects. So that is why MDE and NRCS are trying to develop standards that will satisfy the EPA.

B. Rohrer stated that some sort of public comment process for permits and plans has to be considered also. Regardless of whether there is a summary, a complete plan, or where it is being held…there has to be some public accessibility of the permit or the plan. Federal regulations require that the public has ample opportunity to comment on the permits and the nutrient management plans. He is suggesting that as part of the discussion, the Subcommittee determine a way to meet the EPA requirement that there must be a public review process.

P. Hansen said that for DNREC, the public notice requirements are set up for stormwater general permits, and that it works fine when they are working with one permit at a time, maybe a couple of permits a month. However, it will not work for 345 permits at one time, such as with the current amount of CAFO permits. DNREC doesn’t have an answer for such a large amount of permits at once.

B. Angstadt said that they have a Maryland State Technical Committee meeting on April 22; there was a proposal by Tim Pilkowski, Maryland State Agronomist, to create an apprentice program for conservation planners, where a Certified Crop Advisor (CCA) could sign up as an apprentice conservation planner with some period of oversight by NRCS. This process would allow CCA’s to immediately begin writing the CNMPs, which might help fend off EPA with regard to their concern that NRCS will not be able to write CNMPs for such a large number of permit holders within 12 months. The goal is to have the 9 required elements in a CNMP which will be written by local CCAs through the NRCS standard, using EQIP funding; preventing the need for EPA to devise some new standard which may require specific plan writers from other parts of the country.

S. Kepfer said that she met with Maryland yesterday to discuss potential training for CCAs to become CNMP writers. They are hopeful for an October/November timeframe. The training would be available for all Mid-Atlantic States CCAs for a reasonable fee, perhaps $200 to cover expenses (other courses run around $2,000). 

B. Angstadt added that Maryland NRCS met with Trish Steinberg to have University of Maryland Extension Nutrient Management Program to be the lead in coordinating the multi-state training.

B. Rohrer added that the Commission has gone to great lengths to consider what the State requires as well as what NRCS requires to be included in a Nutrient Management Plan. When they updated their 590, both entities worked very closely together. He believes that a CNMP would meet the standard required for a CAFO permit. There is always concern when there are multiple standards for the same plan. This may be a situation where there is a plan required by the State, and if you put the conservation plan and the phosphorus site index next to it, you have met the 9 requirements of the EPA. For the next 6 months, the Delaware Federal Advisory Group is meeting with the EPA to iron out these issues.

B. Angstadt praised the Commission for getting delegated authority well before February 27, and for having by legislative mandate this Commission to deal with this situation. The Maryland Department of the Environment has no agricultural law and that is one of the real problems; that MDE is going to set the 9 requirements of nutrient management while they are in a vacuum as far as what else farmers are doing and what else is required of them.

A question was raised; aren’t the Conservation Districts and NRCS already trained for subjects such as roof runoff, water control structures, etc.?

B. Angstadt offered that is has nothing to do with knowledge; it has to do with paperwork.

S.Kepfer said that every employee of NRCS and the District is a Certified Conservation Planner for the State of Delaware.

Unknown Speaker suggested that the District do the conservation side of the plan while the CCAs and the agronominists do the crop side of the plan.

S. Kepfer explained that this is already the process.

B. Angstadt said that this is why they are trying to keep EPA from bringing in outside contractors who will take the farmer’s existing regulatory nutrient management plan and get paid $5,000-$8,000 for it; for work that has already been done.

B. Rohrer stated that this topic is going back to the Advisory Group, and he hoped for feedback from the Technology Subcommittee on the issues that need to be worked out with EPA. His recommendation to the Advisory Group will be that if something needs to be submitted to the State, it will be along the lines of a farm-gate mass balancing; a one-page summary at this point.

T. Keen agreed, saying that if needed, the topic can be brought back before the Technology Subcommittee.

B. Angstadt wanted to assure the Committee that he is not suggesting that a CNMP should be the minimum standard. He added that he is taking that position in Maryland to fend out a worse situation; that being MDE and EPA creating their own universe.

T. Keen understood, and added that once one of his employees received the training, it was still a year and a half before he was fully certified.

S. Kepfer wanted to say that she has made sure that everything called for in the (CAFO) general permit has been incorporated into the NRCS CNMP. She feels that a CNMP should be part of the general permit.

B. Coleman added that a lot of the plans that have been received are CNMPs. He said that if everyone submitted in the format that Sally Kepfer designed, everyone would be well satisfied; it covers all the bases.

B. Angstadt asked S. Kepfer for EQIP update on new practices of alternate uses for poultry litter.

S. Kepfer responded that she thinks they are currently paying $20 per ton. If someone is using their own manure, they are paying that person to utilize commercial fertilizer instead of their own manure which has to go to some sort of alternative use. The reason it only applies to those using their own manure is because they did not want to take manure away from those who need it. 

B. Angstadt said he mentioned this because the Subcommittee should take credit for it. Mr. Blessing had stated that one reason for using poultry litter is because of its high nitrogen content. So an idea from the Subcommittee has been given NRCS funding and he wants the Committee to take credit for the idea.

Public Comments:  
NONE
Next Meeting:
NONE

Adjournment:
Chairman Keen adjourned the meeting at 6:43 p.m.
Approved,

Tony Keen, Chair 
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